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Minutes
24 November 2022
	Present:
	Councillor Janet Mote

	(The Worshipful the Mayor)

	
	Councillor Ramji Chauhan

	(The Deputy Mayor)


	Councillors:
	Ghazanfar Ali

Dan Anderson

David Ashton

Marilyn Ashton

Peymana Assad

Christopher Baxter

June Baxter

Philip Benjamin

Govind Bharadia

Nicola Blackman

Simon Brown

Salim Chowdhury

Kandy Dolor

Dean Gilligan

Matthew Goodwin-Freeman

Stephen Greek

Chetna Halai

Susan Hall

Graham Henson

Maxine Henson

Stephen Hickman

Thaya Idaikkadar

Ameet Jogia

Rashmi Kalu


	Hitesh Karia

Eden Kulig

Kuha Kumaran

Jean Lammiman

Jerry Miles

Vipin Mithani

Amir Moshenson

Phillip O'Dell

Paul Osborn

Nitin Parekh

Mina Parmar

Varsha Parmar

Anjana Patel

Pritesh Patel

Kanti Rabadia

Aneka Shah-Levy

Rekha Shah

Norman Stevenson

Samir Sumaria

Krishna Suresh

Sasi Suresh

Yogesh Teli

Zak Wagman

Antonio Weiss




	Apologies received:

Joined Virtually:   


	Councillor Shahania Choudhury

Councillor Nitesh Hirani

Councillor David Perry


	Councillor Asif Hussain

Councillor Natasha Proctor




PRAYERS
The meeting opened with Prayers offered by 
Monsignor Vincent G Brady of St Luke’s Church, Pinner.
  
<AI1>
40. Council Minutes  

RESOLVED:  That the minutes of the Extraordinary and ordinary Council meetings held on 29 September 2022 be taken as read and signed as correct records.
</AI1>
<AI2>
41. Electronic Voting  

The Mayor announced that electronic voting would be trialled during the meeting.  Members would be asked to vote in the usual way via a show of hands and then should use the electronic voting device to indicate their vote.
</AI2>
<AI3>
42. Declarations of Interest  

The following interests were declared:
Item 14 – Police and Community Safety Motion

Councillor Stephen Greek declared a pecuniary interest in that he was employed by the Greater London Authority and would leave the room for the discussion and vote on this item. 

Councillor Susan Hall declared a pecuniary interest in that she was a member of the Greater London Authority and would leave the room for the discussion and vote on this item. 

Item 14 – Free School Meals Motion
Councillor Stephen Hickman declared an interest in that he was a teacher in a Harrow school and would leave the room for the discussion and vote on this item. 

Councillor Jean Lammiman declared a non-pecuniary interest in that she was a governor at Shaftesbury School.
</AI3>
<AI4>
43. Procedural Motions  

Councillor Graham Henson advised Council that he would second the amendment to the Police and Community Safety Motion set out in the Tabled Documents.
</AI4>
<AI5>
44. Petition - Keep Harrow's parks free to use  

In accordance with the Council’s Petition Scheme, Council received a petition containing over 2,000 signatures as follows
(i) Petition submitted by Hugh Brown containing over 2,000 signatures stating 

“We the undersigned, call on Harrow Council to halt its plans to charge for the use of tennis courts, and commit to ensuring our parks and the facilities within them remain free for all to enjoy.”

(ii) Debate was held on the content of the petition.

RESOLVED:  That the petition be referred to the Corporate Director of Place for consideration.
</AI5>
<AI6>
45. Petitions  

In accordance with Rule 10, the following petitions were received:

(i) Petition submitted by Councillor Nitin Parekh containing 15 signatures in relation to fly tipping in Torbridge Close.

(ii) Petition submitted by Councillor Nitin Parekh containing 36 signatures in relation to fly tipping, street cleansing, anti-social behaviour and flooding in Methuen Close and Overbrook Walk.

[The petitions stood referred to the Corporate Director, Place].
</AI6>
<AI7>
46. Public Questions  

To note that two questions from members of the public had been received and the recording was on the Council’s website.
</AI7>
<AI8>
47. Leader and Portfolio Holder Announcements  

(i) The Leader of the Council, Councillor Paul Osborn, introduced the item highlighting the Administration’s achievements, challenges and plans since the last ordinary meeting.

(ii) Other Members spoke and/ asked questions of the Leader of the Council which were duly responded to.
</AI8>
<AI9>
48. Presentation Ceremony - Honorary Alderman Camilla Bath  

There was a presentation ceremony for Honorary Alderman Camilla Bath, who was conferred with the title of Honorary Alderman at the Extraordinary Council meeting held on 29 September 2022.
Honorary Alderman Bath was robed by the mace-bearer and presented with her medallion of office and scroll of appreciation by the Worshipful The Mayor.

Members of Council spoke to congratulate Honorary Alderman Bath and she returned thanks.

</AI9>
<AI10>
49. Long Service Award - Councillor Jerry Miles  

Council had previously agreed, by Resolution 192 on 18 July 1985, that Members who completed 25 years’ service with the Council be presented with framed, illuminated copy resolutions of appreciation.  Councillor Jerry Miles had completed 25 years’ service as a Member of the Authority in September 2022, and the resolution of appreciation had been adopted by Council on 29 September 2022.
The Mayor, Councillor Janet Mote, on behalf of the Council, now formally congratulated Councillor Jerry Miles and presented him with a framed, illuminated copy resolution to mark his long service achievement.  Councillors Peymana Assad, Rashmi Kalu, Paul Osborn and Anjana Patel spoke in appreciation of Councillor Jerry Miles’ service

Councillor Jerry Miles returned thanks for his presentation.
</AI10>
<AI11>
50. Council Vision and Priorities  

Resolved:  That the Vision and Priorities be approved.
</AI11>
<AI12>
51. Health and Wellbeing Board Terms of Reference  

RESOLVED:  That the Council’s Constitution be updated with the revised terms of reference, as attached at Appendix 1, the Health and Wellbeing Board Procedure Rules, as attached at Appendix 2 to these minutes, and the proposed quorum for the Board which required at least one member of the Council and one member of the North West London Integrated Care Board to be present.
</AI12>
<AI13>
52. Scrutiny Work Programme 2022/23  

RESOLVED:  That the Scrutiny Work Programme 2022-26 be endorsed.
</AI13>
<AI14>
53. Questions with Notice  

To note that three questions from Councillors to the Portfolio Holders had been received and that the recording was on the Council’s website.
</AI14>
<AI15>
54. Motions  

	(i) “Police and Community Safety Motion 



	
	Motion in the names of Councillor Paul Osborn and Councillor Anjana Patel



	
	Harrow Council notes the recent reforms and improvements to the police across England and Wales since 2019.  This council is grateful for the 3,109 more police officers in London, as a part of the over 15,300 more police officers in England and Wales recruited since 2019 and calls on the government to continue its drive to have recruited an extra 20,000 police officers by 2023.

This Council notes:
· The change to national policy that will see every report of home burglary having a police visit, ensuring that every victim of such an invasive crime will be given the attention they deserve
· Residents’ concern about the impact that illegal and disruptive protests have had on our country in recent years

· That the Police, Crime, Sentencing and Courts Act has strengthened the power that police have tackling such action

· The further positive impacts of the Police, Crime, Sentencing and Courts Act on dealing with sexual offences, including extending the scope of the offences in the Sexual Offences Act 2003, providing greater powers for the management of sex offenders and toughening around child sex offences

· The substantial increase of police funding to £16.9 billion, part of which will be used to give every police officer a £1,900 uplift in their salary this year

· Under Mayor Sadiq Khan’s tenure at City Hall 38 police stations have been closed, reducing the visibility of local policing

· Mayor Khan has increased his office budget by over 60% since 2016 and now costs the London taxpayer over £6 million

This Council resolves to:

· Cooperate with the government on future funding for our local police service
· Support officers new to the area through providing forums for them to meet with residents

· Provide resources for residents to keep in contact with new police officers in the area

· Call on Mayor Khan to slash his office budget and reinvest the funding in further extra policing.”

A tabled amendment was received. In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 17.11, Councillor Paul Osborn raised a point of order stating that the amendment should be ruled out due to Council Procedure Rule 17.6.1.  The Mayor stated that, having taken advice from the Monitoring Officer, the amendment was ruled out.
RESOLVED:  That the Motion, as set out above, be adopted.

[Note: Councillors Stephen Greek and Susan Hall left the room for the discussion and vote on this item].



	(ii) “Motion - Free School Meals 



	
	Motion in the names of Councillor Rashmi Kalu and Councillor Asif Hussain



	
	Council acknowledges that we are in the midst of a cost of living crisis that is affecting households right across our borough.  Families are really struggling, which is having an awful impact on children who are not getting the food they need to grow up healthy.  

Given the scale of the challenge, Free School Meals guarantee children a hot, nutritious meal every lunchtime.    They help hard-working families save money, and support pupils to learn and concentrate at school.

Council Notes:-

· The financial burden food costs place on families, particularly those on lower incomes.  

· The evidence from the voluntary sector and community and faith groups, who are supplying food to an increasing number of Harrow residents.

· The evidence of the growing number of Harrow primary schools offering food parcels to the families in their communities. 

· Reports from school leaders that more children are bringing in an unsatisfactory lunch with many going without. 

· Currently only pupils in reception and KS1 are entitled to universal Free School Meals in Harrow.  Given the cost of living crisis, this Council is deeply concerned that Nursery children in our maintained schools and nurseries are excluded from this offer and that the eligibility is set too low for many families who are struggling to benefit (currently £7,400).

· The existing commitment to supporting less well-off families with cost of food during school holidays through the recent and welcome funding from central government via the Household support fund, however this is only short term with no guarantee for the future.

· Currently there are 800,000 children in England who are living in poverty but don’t qualify for Free School Meals.

· Children of parents who receive Working Tax Credits do not qualify for free school meals.

· The recent Government report published on the 29th September, with the Resolution Foundation estimating that absolute poverty will increase by over 3 million people between 2021/22 and 2022/23, including 1 million children.

Council believes that:-

· We should do all we can to help children living in poverty to achieve and thrive. 

· That ensuring our youngest students are included in our Free School Meal offer is a critical tool to achieving the longer-term benefits a healthy start in life brings and that it is right that the potential of such a scheme be explored.

This Council resolves to:

· Call upon the Leader of the Council to:

· Publish a detailed assessment of the issues and costs associated with an extension of Harrow’s Free School meal offer to include all 3 and 4 year olds in maintained nursery and primary schools in the Borough, given the importance of this, to do so by the end of November 2022;

· Include the assessment in the development of the 2023 Council Budget as part of the budget setting process.

· Implement the Auto-enrolment to free school meals.”

A tabled amendment was received put to the vote and was carried.  Upon the meeting moving to the vote on the substantive Motion it was carried.  
RESOLVED:  That the Motion, as amended and as set out below, be agreed:



	
	“Free School Meals 

The Council has previously declared a cost of living emergency, which is affecting households right across our borough, due to Putin’s illegal war in Ukraine and the ongoing economic fallout of the Covid pandemic.  Families are really struggling, which is having an awful impact on children who are not getting the food they need to grow up healthy.  The Council and the government have provided significant support to help Harrow’s residents. 

Free School Meals guarantee children a hot, nutritious meal every lunchtime.  They help hard-working families save money, and support pupils to learn and concentrate at school.

Council Notes:-

· The financial burden food costs place on families, particularly those on lower incomes.  

· The evidence from the voluntary sector and community and faith groups, who are supplying food to an increasing number of Harrow residents.

· The evidence of the growing number of Harrow primary schools offering food parcels to the families in their communities. 

· Reports from school leaders that more children are bringing in an unsatisfactory lunch with many going without. 

· Currently only pupils in reception and KS1 are entitled to universal Free School Meals in Harrow. Given the cost of living crisis, this Council is deeply concerned that Nursery children in our maintained schools and nurseries are excluded from this offer and that the eligibility is set too low for many families who are struggling to benefit (currently £7,400).

· The welcome and massive commitment to supporting less well-off families with cost of food during school holidays through the central government’s Household Support Fund.  This has resulted in Harrow receiving £4.5 million over the last 18 months and we are projected to receive a further £3 million in 2023/24.

· Children of parents who receive Working Tax Credits do not qualify for free school meals.

· The Conservative government has implemented a number of measures to ease the cost of living, including:

· A £150 Council Tax rebate and a £400 discount to energy bills in the autumn.

· £326, the first of two cost of living payments, was automatically paid into 7 million bank accounts in July 2022 as part of the government’s £37 billion support package. The second instalment of £324 was paid to qualifying residents in October 2022.

· The government confirmed at the Autumn Statement that working age benefits would be uprated by 10%. On average, a family on Universal Credit will benefit by around £600.

· The government will provide an additional cost of living payment of £900 to households on means tested benefits in 2023/24.

· Harrow Council’s new Conservative administration are introducing policies which will save residents money and supporting those in need:

· 1 Hour of free on street parking commenced in August 2022.

· 1 Hour of free parking in Council owned car parks will be available from January 2023.  

· In January 2023, the Council will introduce a free bulky waste collection service for residents.

· Extended holiday free school meals through to Easter 2023. The Council transferred £753,817 to schools for them to provide free school meals vouchers for approximately 6,500 households with children during the school holidays.

· Has supported Help Harrow and the London Community Kitchen to continue providing crucial food provision for those in need.
Council believes that:-

· We should do all we can to help children living in poverty to achieve and thrive. 

· That ensuring our youngest students are included in our Free School Meal offer is a critical tool to achieving the longer-term benefits a healthy start in life brings and that it is right that the potential of such a scheme be explored.

· The government deserves credit for the extensive support Harrow Council has received.

This Council resolves to:

· Call upon the Leader of the Council to:

· Publish a detailed assessment of the issues and costs associated with an extension of Harrow’s Free School meal offer to include all 3 and 4 year olds in maintained nursery and primary schools in the Borough, given the importance of this, to do so by the end of December 2022;

· Include the assessment in the development of the 2023 Council Budget as part of the budget setting process.

· Continue with the Auto-enrolment for free school meals.”

[Note: Councillor Stephen Hickman left the room for the discussion and voting on this item].


</AI15>
<TRAILER_SECTION>
(Close of Meeting:  All business having been completed, the Mayor declared the meeting closed at 9.33 pm).
</TRAILER_SECTION>
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